
 
 

 
 

June 5, 2024 

Jonathan Kanter                           Xavier Becerra 

Assistant Attorney General             Secretary 

Antitrust Division              Department of Health and Human Services 

Department of Justice 

 

Lina M. Khan 

Chair 

Federal Trade Commission 

 

RE: Request for Information on Consolidation in Health Care Markets (Docket No. ART 102) 

Dear Assistant Attorney General Kanter, Secretary Becerra, and Chair Khan: 

On behalf of the American College of Physicians (ACP), I am pleased to share our response to the Justice 

Department’s Antitrust Division, Federal Trade Commission, and Department of Health and Human 

Services (the “agencies”) jointly launched public inquiry 



 
 

 
 

information on Medicare Advantage. We hope the agencies will consider our response to that RFI in 

tandem with our response to this request.2 

The College is greatly concerned about the recent trends demonstrating that the maximization of profits 

in the health care market is often achieved to the detriment of clinical care. For several years, ACP has 

cautioned against the steady growth of corporate interest and influence in the health care sector and the 

resulting business-oriented approach to medicine. Published in the Annals of Internal Medicine, our 

Financial Profit in Medicine position paper considers the effects of mergers, integration, private equity 

investment, non-profit hospital requirements, and conversions from non-profit to for-profit status on 

patients, physicians, and the health care system.3 This position paper makes several recommendations 

pertinent to the agencies’ request, including the need to research and assess the influence of private 

equity and corporatization in the health care market. We also call on policymakers to enhance 
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efficient, encourages innovation, and provides financial stability to ensure access and improve care.12 

Technology-based services that lower unit costs and AI-based solutions that enable standardization and 

workforce efficiency will garner higher valuations and greater private equity interest than traditional 

services. ACP, in theory, agrees that private equity could help to keep struggling hospitals or physician 

practices open and maintain access for the community, especially for a rural community without other 

options. However, the overwhelming amount of evidence suggests that patients in hospitals owned by 

private equity firms suffered significantly more hospital-acquired adverse events than those being cared 

for in similar hospitals with no such investor participation.13 ACP strongly believes that investing in a 

hospital does not necessitate cutting expenses, reducing the staff, and potentially harming patients. 

ACP urges the agencies to enhance oversight and transparency requirements for private equity deals. A 

revised regulatory framework must consider how policymakers and regulators can focus on serial 

transactions and those that fall below the Hart-Scott-Rodino Antitrust Improvements Act of 1976. Most 

private equity acquisitions, especially of physician practices, are well below the $119.5 million threshold, 

so they never get reported.14 States must also better enforce existing regulations designed to prevent the 

commercial exploitation of physicians, such as the corporate practice of medicine laws. Certain states 

have already enacted additional oversight concerning corporate health care transactions and 

arrangements. In February 2024, New York enacted Article 45-A, which would dramatically increase 

transparency and scrutiny of private equity purchases in health care.15





 
 

 
 

access to and quality of care received and the extent to which it impacts local health care markets is 

essential for policymakers and practices. The College welcomes additional opportunities to engage with 

regulators and inform Congressional discussions, reinforcing the Biden administration’s Ɨ᧰័ᝠ㖰s ��
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